Appendix 1

Transport for London

Mike Brown MvQ
Commissioner of Transport

Valerie Shawcross CBE AM
Chair of the Transport Committee

London Assembly Transport for London

Windsor House

CLZUCY 42-50 Victoria S

The Queen's Walk o 'S‘\;I”': otTrEEt
London

SE1 2AA Phone 0343 222 0000

www.tfl.gov.uk

23 December 2015

Dear V wl

Transport Committee meeting, 10 December 2015

Thank you for your letter of 10 December following my appearance at the Transport
Committee.

Your letter requested specific information on a number of peints, which | have
addressed in turn below.

1. A follow-up to the commitment to look at awareness of staff at stations
about local mental health services, following the knife attack in
Leytonstone on 5 December 2015.

We work closely with the British Transport Police to ensure the safety of our
customers and staff. Our staff are encouraged to call the police if they have any
concerns. Depending on the circumstances, the police will then take over and involve
other services if necessary.

Dedicated training has been undertaken with the Samaritans which has raised staff
awareness of mental health issues. Elements of that training are built in to other
courses we deliver, including our customer service training programme that all station
staff are receiving as part of our modernisation of the Tube.

We are also developing online learning tools which will cover mental health and
security. We are aiming to launch these tools in the first half of next year.

The information we provide to station staff during inductions to their roles is also
being reviewed to ensure they are equipped to deal with vulnerable people in a
sensitive way and provide them with local contacts, including local mental health
services.
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2. A follow-up to the commitment to work with the Committee on improving
the diversity of TfL's senior management

| take this very seriously and we have a number of actions underway to improve the
diversity of our senior management. We are trialling membership of ‘Women on
Boards’ which supports women into senior positions. Our ‘100 Years of Women in
Transport' campaign showcases and promotes women in the transport sector as role
models. We have alsc asked a group of senior managers to draw up
recommendations as to how we can increase the diversity of our senior management
team. We will act on their recommendations when they come through early next year.

We will also be publishing an ‘action on equality’ document early next year. This will
set out how we fulfil our statutory duties to promote equality and the new initiatives
we have in hand. These promote inclusivity and equality, including increasing the
diversity of our senior management. | will share this report with the Committee when
it is complete.

1 would very much welcome the Committee’s own views on what more we should be
doing in this vital area.

3. Aresponse about the poor condition of seats on the Bakerloo line

| agree that this is not good enough. The seats on the Bakerloo line will be replaced
in phases over the next eighteen months, with the first replacements appearing on
trains from January.

4. Whether any Roads and Transport Policing Command activity has been
reduced or delayed as a result of TfL withholding funding from the
Metropolitan Police Service

The amount of funding this relates to is small and | can confirm that no activity has
been reduced as a result.

5. How TfL is responding to concerns about Sustrans’ handling of local
consultation about the Quietways scheme

All local consultation carried out as part of the Quietways programme is managed by
the relevant highway authority. Sustrans provide support to the London Boroughs for
consultation and engagement, such as producing materials and supporting
stakeholder events. Sustrans’ role in any consultation or engagement is agreed
between ourselves and the relevant borough to ensure work is in line with the
borough’s own processes and policies.
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We regularly review Sustrans’ work in partnership with boroughs and where there are
any concerns we will work together to resolve them. We have supported Sustrans’
Route Managers to provide further information on the Quietways routes and
programme, including how the project appeals to new or inexperienced cyclists, as
well as explaining benefits for non-cyclists.

6. Details of the boroughs opting in to the Ultra Low Emission Zone, when
details are finalised

We are currently working with the Mayor and local boroughs, via London Councils,
who wish to see the ULEZ expanded into their areas. Feasibility work is being done
to understand how an expanded ULEZ after 2020 could be delivered.

The enclosed paper was discussed at the London Council's Transport and
Environment Committee on 10 December, which sets out the next phase of work.

More detailed assessments and modelling of a short list of options will take place
next year. | am happy to provide an update to the Committee once that work has
been completed.

7. A follow-up to Jennette Arnold OBE AM’s question about Blackhorse
Road station and step free access

In 2012, when the announcement was made about step-free funding at Blackhorse
Road, there was no confirmation that the electrification of the Gospel Oak to Barking
line would be going ahead. As soon as the funding for electrification was confirmed,
the step free scheme was paused, as we did not want to risk carrying out work which
might then be obsolete due to remodelling of the station to support electrification. |
can confirm that the funding is still available and that investment in step-free access
will take place at the same time as the work for electrification, which is due for
completion in 2017.

8. Details on the timescale for the TfL Board considering the
implementation of Private Hire Regulations Review proposals following
the consultation

The consultation on the Private Hire Regulations Review closes on 23 December.
Detailed proposais will then be brought forward in the following months. 1 will, of
course, ensure the Committee are kept updated with the outcome.

Yours sincerely

Am:/ ,«ﬂxwé

Mike Brown MVO —
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Summary: The Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) will come into effect from

September 2020. [n its consultation response London Councils
requested that the Mayor and TfL work with boroughs to develop
proposals for an expanded ULEZ.

This report outlines the progress and work to date looking at the
feasibility of options for expanding ULEZ and/or tightening the London-
wide Low Emission Zone (LEZ).

R dations:
ecommendations: . Committee is asked to:

* Note and comment on the report
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The Future of ULEZ/ILEZ

Summary of existing ULEZ proposals

1. The Ultra Low Emission Zone (ULEZ) will be introduced on 7 September 2020. The
ULEZ will operate 24 hours a day, 7 days a week in the same area as the current
Congestion Charging zone (CCZ). All cars, Private Hire Vehicles (PHVSs),
motorcycles, vans, minibuses, buses, coaches and heavy goods vehicles (HGVs}
will need to meet exhaust emission standards (ULEZ standards) or pay a daily
charge to travel within the zone in addition to any applicable Congestion Charge or
Low Emission Zone daily charge. The standards and charges are set out in the table
below.

Vehicle type ULEZ Daily charge
standards (if the vehicle does not meet
the ULEZ standard)

Motorcycle, moped and similar vehicles [Euro 3 £12.50

Ear or small van (Petrol) Eurc 4 £12.50

Car or small van (Diesel) Euro 6 = £12.50

Larger van or minibus {Petrol)* Eurc 4 — £“_i—2.50

Larger van or minibus (Diesel)* Euro 6 £12.50

ﬁGV", bus or coach Euro VI _—“531007

*Vehicles with a gross weight of 3.5 tonnes or less
**Lorries and specialist vehicles of more than 3.5 tonnes gross weight

2. In addition, London-wide licencing requirements have been set for Taxi and Private
Hire Vehicles (PHV) to accelerate the update of “Zero Emission Capable” (e.g. plug-
in hybrid) vehicles within these fleets.

Background to work on expansion

3. In their responses to the ULEZ consultation, a number of boroughs requested
variations to and expansion of the ULEZ boundary. London Councils requested that
the Mayor and TfL work with London boroughs who wished to see the ULEZ
expanded into their areas.

! Please note that engine standards for heavy vehicles are denoted by Roman numerals I-VI, and light
vehicles by Arabic numerals 1-6
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4. Sir Peter Hendy, then Commissioner of TfL, wrote to the chair of London Councils
Transport Environment Committee on 9 May committing TfL to undertake feasibility
work this year to understand how an expanded ULEZ after 2020 could be delivered
and work with London local authorities to:

a) review all suggestions for amendments to the ULEZ boundary;

b) consider options to be assessed, driven by air quality impacts, implementation
and compliance costs and the general workability of options;

c) undertake high level assessment of options, alongside other possible measures
(e.g. tightening the standards for the London-wide Low Emission Zone);

d) feedback findings to stakeholders later this year, including London Councils,
before undertaking more detailed assessment and modelling of a short list of
options; and

e) report findings of the detailed assessment work to stakeholders in early 2016, for
discussion about the next steps, although this will be influenced by a new Mayor

from May 2016.

Engagement group

5. Following this, TfL organised an engagement event on 30 July, attended by officers
representing TfL, GLA, London Councils and 23 boroughs. As a result of this
meeting, it was agreed to set up an engagement group with a smaller number of
boroughs to ensure close working and assist in the development of options as the
work progressed.

6. The group comprises of 12 representatives, a mixture of transport and air quality
officers, spread across Sub Regional Transport Forums and Air Quality Cluster
Groups. Boroughs are responsible for disseminating information to colleagues via
these forums.

7. The guiding principles, membership and agreed terms of reference for the
engagement group are contained in Appendix A.

Initial Options assessment

8. A long list of possible options for the future of LEZ and ULEZ in relation to the
guiding principles has been discussed between TfL and the engagement group. This
has led to the following boundary options being discounted :

a) Borough boundaries: General agreement that the location of borough
boundaries are not generally understood by the wider non-resident population
and do not easily follow the road network. As such they are not suitable for this
purpose;

Future of ULEZ and LEZ London Councils' TEC - 10 December 2015
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b) All Trunk Roads (i.e. a scheme that applies to A-roads, rather than an area):
Potentially would lead to diversions of vehicles to parallel residential streets
moving the problem elsewhere;

c) All Non-Trunk Roads (cell approach): This would exclude the roads with the
most significant air pollution issues; and

d) The Congestion Charging Western Extension Zone boundary: It was felt that
this would cause confusion in relation to the existing CCZ and there was not any
air quality related reason why this part of inner London should be incorporated
into a zone instead of any other.

9. Based on an initial assessment and discussion with the engagement group, a
shorter list of proposals is being taken forward for further consideration. This is
focussed around options for a strengthened London-wide Low Emission Zone from
2020 onwards, an expanded ULEZ boundary from 2023 onwards and/or stronger
standards from 2025.

10. The following options comprise the list for further discussion. A map of the boundary
options is contained in Appendix B.

2020
e LEZ - Euro VI standard for heavy vehicles (HGV's, Coaches and Buses).
o LEZ - Euro VI/6 standards for heavy vehicles and diesel large vans.

2023
¢ North/South circular — ULEZ standards for all vehicles N/S circular — Euro VI/6
standards for heavy vehicles and diesel large vans.

o N/S circular — Euro VI standards for heavy vehicles.

e LEZ - Euro VI/6 standards for all vehicles (except petrol, Euro 4).

e LEZ - Euro VI/6 standards for heavy vehicles and diese! large vans.

e LEZ - Euro VI standards for heavy vehicles.

2025

e (CCZ- Hybrid standard for light vehicles.

o CCZ - Near Zero standard for light vehicles.

e N/S circular — Euro 6/VI standards for all vehicles {(except petrol, Euro 4).
e N/S circular — Eure VI standards for heavy vehicles.

« NJ/S circular — Euro 6/VI standards for heavy vehicles & diesel large vans.
e LEZ - Euro 6/VI standards for all vehicles (except petrol, Euro 4}.

o LEZ - Euro 6/VI standards for heavy vehicles and large vans.

e LEZ - Euro VI standards for heavy vehicles.

11.Further consideration is being given as to whether schemes could be linked to the
vehicle age as opposed to Euro standards.

Future of ULEZ and LEZ London Counclls’ TEC - 10 Decamber 2015
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Other considerations

Defra NO: action plan

12. Defra recently launched its consultation on draft updated National Air Quality Plans,
established a national framework of Clean Air Zones.

13.The GLA response to Defra advises that TfL and the boroughs are considering
appropriate options for the future of LEZ/ULEZ and that this is a matter for the next
Mayoral administration and will be subject to consultation. [t also states that local
authorities will require funding, support and a national retrofit standard or scheme to
deliver a Clean Air Zone. Further guidance and clarification from Defra around Clean
Air Zones is expected in early 2016.

Defeat devices and real world driving emissions

14.TfL acknowledges the concerns that have been raised regarding the recent
admission by Volkswagen that it has installed ‘defeat devices’ to manipulate
emissions test results in 11 million vehicles worldwide. As part of our efforts to
develop ULEZ, TfL tested the emissions of a number of Euro 6/VI cars and goods
vehicles over a London drive cycle, representing how vehicles drive in ‘real-life’ in
London. This indicates that, although for light diesel vehicles the official limits are
exceeded, there are significant reductions in NO, when compared to earlier Euro
standards.

15.There is also evidence that the Eure VI standard for heavy vehicles is proving highly
effective under real world driving conditions. This difference in how vehicles emit in
urban environments compared to when tested on the legislative cycle is taken into
account within our modelling. The use of defeat devices, whilst concerning, does not
affect our modelling assumptions and expected benefits of schemes such as ULEZ.

Next Steps

16. This work will provide important groundwork for the future direction of ideas for
expanding ULEZ. Whilst the list for further consideration does not constitute a
finalised list or endorsement of any particular proposal at this stage, the
Engagement Group will continue to further refine and analyse proposals. This will
lead to the identification of a shorter list of options to take forward for detailed
investigation, including quantification of possible emissions savings from proposals,
assessment of the likely costs for vehicle owners and operators and TfL and survey
work to determine the likely impact on traffic levels. Consideration will also be given
at this stage to charge levels, discounts and exemptions.

17.This work will be the subject for consideration by a new Mayoral administration. A
future mayor may wish to consider how these schemes might fit with various road

Future of ULEZ and LEZ London Councils' TEC = 10 December 2015
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charging based schemes that currently operate in London or could operate in the
future, how they would complement each other or evolve to create a single coherent
scheme.

18.Further updates can be provided to TEC early next year..

Recommendations
The Committee is asked to:
+ Note and comment on the report.

Future of ULEZ and LEZ London Councils’ TEC = 10 December 2015
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Appendix A: Membership and Terms of Reference for the Engagement Group

The engagement group will engage and discuss with TfL on the best approach to
undertake the expanding ULEZ or tightening LEZ feasibility work and agree how
boroughs, TfL, the GLA and London Councils will work together on this. In particular it
will:

¢ Explore the feasibility of expanding ULEZ and/or tightening LEZ.

» Consider different boundary options, vehicle standards, charge levels, timings,
enforcement options, costs as well as, the impacts both positive and negative.

o Develop a ‘short list of options’ to be considered as part of more detailed
feasibility work.

e Advise TfL on future policies and strategies during the next Mayoralty and
beyond.

When considering the ULEZ the following objectives and guiding principles have been
set;

Objectives:
Encourage, through the use of a daily charge, a shift to lower emitting vehicles in order
to:
¢ Reduce emissions of NOx and in turn reduce concentrations of NO, within the
zone
» Contribute towards reducing CO. and PM exhaust emissions from road transport
in London

Guiding principles:

« Boundaries need to take into account the road network and ‘navigability’'.

» Options should avoid ‘moving the problem elsewhere’ and displacement effects
should be fully considered.

e Options should be easy to understand, both in-terms of boundary and the
standard, given existing road user charging schemes in place.

e Options shouid clearly state what groups, if any, will be exempt or discounted.
This is particularly important when it comes to residents of the zone.

e Options should consider the impact on congestion.

» Options are in addition to and should be consistent with the confirmed Ultra Low
Emission Zone (ULEZ) in central London.

» Options are in addition to or include a tightening of the existing London-wide Low
Emission Zone (LEZ).

The following are represented on the engagement group:

TiL

GLA

London Councils

London Borough of Brent

London Borough of Croydon (representing the South London Air Quality Cluster
Group)

London Borough of Enfield

London Borough of Hackney

London Borough of Hammersmith and Fulham

Future of ULEZ and LEZ London Counclls’ TEC = 10 December 2015
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+ London Borough of Lambeth (representing Central Air Quality Cluster Group)

¢ London Borough of Richmond (representing the West London Air Quality Cluster
Group)

s London Borough of Waltham Forest —(representing the North and East London
Air Quality Cluster Group)

+ Royal Borough of Greenwich

* Royal Borough of Kensington & Chelsea

Future of ULEZ and LEZ London Counclls' TEG — 10 December 2015
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